
 

February 14, 2022 

 

The East Lampeter Township Board of Supervisors met on Monday, February 14, 2022 at 7:30 pm. at the 

East Lampeter Township Office: 2250 Old Philadelphia Pike, Lancaster, PA 17602. The meeting was 

called to order by Chairman John Blowers. In addition to Mr. Blowers, Supervisors present were Ethan 

Demme via Zoom, Mike Thornton via Zoom and Roger Rutt. Mr. Corey Meyer was absent. Also, present 

was Ralph Hutchison, Township Manager and Ms. Tara Hitchens, Assistant Township Manager  

 

The meeting was held using Zoom, an internet web conferencing tool. A recorded statement was played 

regarding the use of Zoom for this public meeting including instructions for the public to use in order to 

participate in the meeting. 

 

Also, In attendance: 

 

Lynn Commero, representing LNP via Zoom 

Jake Krieger of RGS via Zoom 

Ed Hollinger, representing Leisure Living 

Brian Hollinger, representing Leisure Living 

Todd M. Shoaf, of Pioneer Management for Leisure Living 

David Keens, representing Lafayette Fire Co. 

Chad Snader, representing ELTPD 

Blake Wahlberg, representing ELTPD 

Mark Hackenburg of RGS Associates, representing Quarry View Shop 

Ben King of BSK Real Estate, representing Quarry View Shop 

 

Public Comment (non-agenda items) 

 

There were no public comments. 

 

Swearing in new Police Officers – Chief Zerbe 

 

Chief Zerbe introduced Mr. Nicholas J. Zollner to be sworn in as a new Police Officer of East Lampeter 

Township Police Department. Chairman  Blowers administered the oath of office. 

 

Recognition for Life Savings Actions – Chief Zerbe 

 

Officer Blake Wahlberg and Chad Snader were Recognized by Chief Zerbe for the Life Saving Actions.  

 

Lafayette Fire Co. 2021 Annual Report – Chief Keens 

 

Chief Keens was in attendance to present the 2021 Annual Report for Lafayette Fire Co.  

 

Consent Agenda 

 

a. Approval of the February 14, 2022 Board of Supervisors meeting agenda  

b. Approval of the Minutes of the Monday, January 17, 2022 Regular Meeting 

c. Approval of the Minutes of the Saturday, February 5, 2022 Special Meeting 

d. Approval to pay invoices from all funds: Total - $820,127.56 

 

Mr. Blowers presented the bills to be paid from various funds for the total amount of $820,127.56. He 



 

mentioned the payment amounts of $200,196.20 to the City of Lancaster for sewer treatment charges, 

$24,065.00 to McMahon Associates for Lincoln Highway streetscape projects design services, 

$19,389.22 to 10-8 Emergency Vehicle Service for police vehicles fit outs, $12,519.86 to American Rock 

Salt Co. for road salt, and $8,551.53 to KOMPAN, Inc. for playground equipment. 

 

Mr. Demme made a motion to approve the consent agenda as presented. Mr. Rutt seconded the motion 

and it was passed by unanimous voice vote.  

 

Old Business 

 

a. Request to Reduce Financial Security: Carriage Machine – 250 Maple Avenue 

 

Chairman Blowers stated that the Township Engineer has observed the improvements and the Board has 

been presented with a letter from the Township engineer which provides several items that need to be 

corrected or reviewed. The Township engineer recommends reducing the improvement guarantee by 

$7480.95 leaving a remaining balance of $5,000.00. 

 

Mr. Demme made a motion to approve the Request to Reduce Financial Security: Carriage Machine – 

250 Maple Ave. with a remaining balance of $5,000.00. Mr. Thornton seconded the motion and it was 

passed by unanimous voice vote.  

 

b. Request to Reduce Financial Security: High Steel – 144 Greenfield Road 

 

Chairman Blowers stated that the Board in receipt of a review letter from David Miller Associates 

regarding the stormwater management plan. The current account balance is $12,571.35. The Township 

engineering is recommending reducing it by $8,283.85 leaving a remaining balance of $4,287.50. 

 

Mr. Rutt made a motion to approve the Request to Reduce Financial Security: High Steel – 144 

Greenfield Road with a remaining balance of $4,287.50. Mr. Thornton seconded the motion and it was 

passed by unanimous voice vote.  

 

c. Steudler Land Development Plan #21-25 – Time Extension for Township action 

 

Mr. Rutt made a motion to approve Steudler Land Development Plan #21-25 – Time Extension for 

Township action to May 10, 2022. Mr. Demme seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous 

voice vote.  

 

d. Quarry View Land Development Plan #21-27: 2603 Lincoln Highway 

 

Mr. Mark Hackenburg of RGS Associates and Mr. Ben King of Quarry View Shops were in attendance. 

Mr. Hackenburg stated this plan was tabled at the last meeting and since then some modifications have 

been made to the plan, including removal of the farm stand. This is a 5.143 acre site which they have 

previously been in front of the Board of Supervisors to receive conditional use under the historic overlay 

provisions of the Zoning Ordinance.  He mentioned that this is in the agricultural zoning district and what 

Mr. King is proposing is the construction of the contractor shop on the property and also certain addition 

between the historic farmhouse and the in-law quarters building that would facilitate his operation and his 

commercial construction offices. Mr. Hackenburg went through the waivers and modifications 

individually with the Board.  

 

After some discussion: 



 

 

Mr. Demme made a motion to conditionally approve Quarry View Land Development Plan #21-27: 2603 

Lincoln Highway based on the February 8, 2022 review letter of David Miller Associates granting the 

waivers and modifications as noted on the review letter, requiring a deferral agreement to be recorded for 

the frontage improvements of the property, and with payment of a park/rec/open space fee in lieu of 

$6,994 for the 2.5 acres that’s to be used as a commercial use. Mr. Rutt seconded the motion and it was 

passed by unanimous voice vote.  

 

Mr. Demme commended Mr. King for a fantastic project and continuing to jump through hoops to get the 

project moving forward. 

 

New Business 

 

a. ECHO Agreement Termination: 2149 Colleen’s Way 

 

Mr. Demme made a motion to approve ECHO Agreement Termination: 2149 Colleen’s Way. Mr. Rutt 

seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote.  

 

b. Sundance Car Wash Land Development Plan #21-28: 1728 Lincoln Highway  

 

Mr. Todd Shoaf of Pioneer Management and Messiers Ed and Brian Hollinger of Leisure Living were 

present to represent the proposed land development plan.  Mr. Shoaf indicated that the property is 

approximately 0.7 acres with an existing car wash with six bays and nine vacuum canisters at the 

intersection of Lincoln Highway East and Tennyson Avenue.  The existing 3,000 square foot building and 

six vehicular access points will be replaced with a 5,000 square foot building and three vehicular access 

points all along Tennyson Avenue.  A water reclamation system will be installed and there will be a 

change in the types of wash bays that will be available with three drive through and three self-serve and 

the closure of all vehicular access points along Lincoln Highway East.  Further, curb and sidewalk will be 

installed along Lincoln Highway East and Tennyson Avenue.   At this moment, the applicant is waiting 

on the most recent review from HRG for sewer improvement costs to be added to the stormwater costs to 

establish an improvement guarantee for the project and they are waiting on PennDOT approvals.  There 

will be an attendant at the site for 3-4 hours daily.  This new building will be similar to the one that was 

constructed in the Leola area.   

 

Mr. Thornton made a motion to conditionally approve Sundance Car Wash Land Development Plan #21-

28: 1728 Lincoln Highway with waivers and modifications as noted in the Township engineer review 

letter dated January 27, 2022, the remainder of the Township engineer review letter comments being met, 

and the Township Planning Commission’s review comments of the plan.   

 

c. Acknowledge submission of Zoning Amendment Petition re: Agri Tourism 

 

Chairman Blowers stated that the Board is Acknowledging submission of a Zoning Amendment for Agri- 

Tourism with a potential public hearing April 18, 2022 at 6:30 pm, which will need to be confirmed with 

the applicant. 

 

Action Items 

 

a. Appointment to fill vacancy: Emergency Services committee, Witmer Fire Co. Citizen 

Representative – Mr. Chad Englerth 

 



 

Mr. Rutt made a motion to approve appointment to fill vacancy: Emergency Services Committee, Witmer 

Fire Co. Citizen Representative – Mr. Chad Englerth term ending 12/31/2022. Mr. Demme seconded the 

motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote.  

 

b. Approve Fire Service Activities list for 2022 

 

Mr. Demme made a motion to Approve Fire Service Activities list for 2022. Mr. Thornton seconded the 

motion and it was passed unanimous voice vote.  

 

c. Request to Authorize C2P2 Grant application preparation – Rockvale Trail 

 

Chairman Blowers stated that Township staff recommends that the Board Authorize the C2P2 Grant 

application preparation by McMahon and funds be directed to this submission.  

 

Mr. Thornton made a motion to approve the Request to Authorize C2P2 Grant application preparation – 

Rockvale Trail. Mr. Demme seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote.  

 

d. SLSA Agreement re billing services  

 

Mr. Hutchison stated that 2 ½ years ago the Township entered into the original agreement with SLSA 

whereby the township would prepare and send out the quarterly billings to their sewer customers and 

collect those fees from their sewer customers.  

 

Mr. Demme made a motion to approve SLSA Agreement re billing services. Mr. Rutt seconded the 

motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote.  

 

 

Manager’s Report 

 

a. Central Lancaster COG Suspension of Activity  

 

Mr. Hutchison stated that the Central Lancaster COG which East Lampeter is a member of had talked last 

year about essentially suspending activity in favor of all the members of that COG also being members of 

the Lancaster and Municipal Committee COG and so they are all putting more energy into the LIMC 

efforts and suspending the activities of CLC.  

 

b. LIMC meeting re Trick or Treat  

 

Mr. Hutchison stated there was an extensive discussion last week about Trick or Treat night. The 

agreement among those present was that Trick or Treat night would be on October 31st annually no matter 

what day of the week it is and without rain dates. A resolution will be prepared for approval to replace the 

original resolution.  

 

c. Regional Recreation meetings   

 

Mr. Hutchison stated that he and Ms. Hitchens continue to participate in the Regional Recreation 

meetings that are being held to work on developing a Regional Recreation Entity that would hopefully in 

the future help to run recreation programs.  

 

Adjournment 



 

 

A motion was made by Mr. Demme and seconded by Mr. Rutt to adjourn the meeting at 9:00 pm. The 

motion was passed by unanimous voice vote. The next regularly scheduled meeting is to be held on 

Monday, March 7, 2022 beginning at 7:30 pm. 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

Ralph Hutchison 

Township Manager 
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